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OFFICE OF SELECTMEN

Post Office Box 487

Marlborough, New Hampshire 03455-0487

“Equal Opportunity Employer”

 Telephone (603) 876-3751
                            Fax (603) 876-3313            

 E-mail: selectmen@marlboroughnh.orgWebsite:  www.marlboroughnh.org
SELECTMEN’S MEETING MINUTES

November 6, 2017

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 P.M. by Chairman Harris.  Present were Ms. Pitt and Mrs. Paight.  Also present were Ellen Smith, Town Administrator, Chief Lyons, Sergeant Byam, Dana O’Brien and Shelley Hulbert.
Chairman Harris made the following motion: “The Town of Marlborough Board of Selectmen, in a majority vote, accepted the terms of the Emergency Management Performance Grant (EMPG) as presented in the amount of $ 2,500.00 to update the community’s Local Emergency Operations Plan (LEOP).  Furthermore, the Board acknowledges that the total cost of this project will be $ 5,000.00, in which the Town will be responsible for a 50% match ($ 2,500.00).” seconded by Ms. Pitt, vote to approve was unanimous.

Chairman Harris moved to accept the total grant of $ 5,000.00, $ 2,500.00 from the EMPG and 

$ 2,500.00 in Town matching as unanticipated revenue pursuant to NH RSA 31:95-b, Mrs. Paight seconded, vote to approve was unanimous.

Chief Lyons and Sergeant Byam had nothing negative to report to the Board.  Officer Germain is now patrolling on his own and doing well.  Sergeant Byam distributed a document to the Board containing comparative data such as total number of officers per 1,000 residents, hiring, turnover and wages.  This data was then compared to other municipalities both neighboring and those of similar size. He then went on to explain ways in which Marlborough would benefit by hiring a part time officer. Chairman Harris thanked Sergeant Byam and said the Board would review the information and consider the request.

Mr. O’Brien of Unicron advised the Board that he has not received anything back from Mike Wilber and it has been a week. Chairman Harris reiterated her understanding and believes there is still some miscommunication.  Mike Wilber joined the meeting at 7:00. Mr. Wilber reminded Mr. O’Brien that he can’t keep changing plans and working without a permit. Mrs. Smith stated that an email came in from Mr. O’Brien this morning and was forwarded to Mr. Wilber.  He had not had a chance to review the email.  Mr. Wilber said that he will be contacting the State Building Inspector to get some advice as to how to proceed with this project and would get back to Mr. O’Brien which could take several days.  The Board made it perfectly clear that there will be fines if the scope of the project changes and a new permit is not obtained.
Mr. O’Brien left the meeting at 7:10 pm.

At 7:10 pm Ms. Pitt moved and Chairman Harris seconded a motion to recess this portion of the meeting in order to hold the scheduled public hearing, vote to recess was unanimous.

At 7:12 pm Ms. Pitt moved and Chairman Harris seconded a motion to return to the regular meeting, vote to reenter was unanimous.

Ms. Hulbert, Executive Director of Camp Glen Brook was in attendance to discuss a pending building permit for an exterior porch. Mr. Wilber informed the Board that drawings provided for the project were incomplete and showed Ms. Hulbert and the Board the issues. In addition, work had commenced on this project without the proper permit(s).  The parties agreed that the building permit would be ready for pickup Tuesday at noon.  Ms. Hulbert and Mr. Wilber left the meeting at 7:27 pm.
At 7:31 pm Mr. Hale Woodard joined the meeting to voice his concerns over the events that took place after a tree came down and took the power out at his house, causing a power surge that took out a number of electronic devices.  Mr. Woodard claims that electrical inspector Hamilton Richardson showed up at his house asking where the electrical permit was and then entered the home.  Mr. Woodard said that he talked to the State Fire Marshall’s office who said that the $ 75.00 permit fee was out of line and not applicable to emergency work.

Ms. Pitt was concerned with Mr. Woodard’s implied character assignation of the electrical inspector and suggested that any such comments should be submitted in writing to the Board with a signature included.  Furthermore, the electrical inspector enforces the codes governed and created by the State. Chairman Harris added that the State makes the regulations and the Town can build on them by making them tougher.  The Board told Mr. Woodard that they would look into the matter and get back in touch with him.  Mr. Woodard left the meeting at 7:57 pm. 
Shortly thereafter, Mr. Jim Metcalf joined the meeting to bring to the Board’s attention the fact that cars keep turning around on his property.  The Board mentioned talking to Brian Tarr about possible signage that may help.

Chairman Harris moved and Mrs. Paight seconded  a motion to approve the minutes of October 30, 2017 and November 3, 2017, vote to approve was 2-0-1 with Ms. Pitt abstaining as she was not at the meetings.

Mrs. Paight moved and Chairman Harris seconded a motion to approve the November 6, 2017 Accounts Payable Register in the amount of $42,240.82, vote to approve was unanimous.

Mrs. Paight moved and Chairman Harris seconded the motion to accept the Direct Deposit Register in the amount of $7,411.00; the Payroll Check Register in the amount of $1,372.04 vote to approve was unanimous.

The following documents were signed:



Building Permit:
2017-39 Map 01 Lot 028


Water/Sewer abatement - Map 14 Lot 049



2018 HealthTrust – Insurance Renewal Transmittals

The 2017 Tax Rate Setting was discussed and readied for finalization.

Mrs. Smith suggested the Board consider obtaining a Town credit card so that employees did not need to purchase items on their personal cards and get reimbursed.  The Board agreed to further investigation.

Mrs. Smith advised the Board that she obtained .pdf files of the Town tax maps from Southwest Regional Planning Commission that will eventually be made available on the Town website.
Chairman Harris moved and Mrs. Paight seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting, vote was unanimous. Meeting adjourned at 9:00 P.M.  

Respectfully submitted,








Ellen Smith







Town Administrator
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